

HAGLEY/FERRYMEAD COMMUNITY BOARD AGENDA

WEDNESDAY 3 MARCH 2010

AT 3PM

IN THE BOARDROOM, LINWOOD SERVICE CENTRE, 180 SMITH STREET, LINWOOD

Community Board: Bob Todd (Chairperson), Rod Cameron, Tim Carter, David Cox, John Freeman,

Yani Johanson, and Brenda Lowe-Johnson.

Community Board Adviser:

Jo Daly

Phone: 941 6601 DDI Email: jo.daly@ccc.govt.nz

PART A - MATTERS REQUIRING A COUNCIL DECISION

PART B - REPORTS FOR INFORMATION PART C - DELEGATED DECISIONS

INDEX

INDEX		
PART C	1.	APOLOGIES
PART C	2.	CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES – 17 FEBRUARY 2010
PART B	3.	DEPUTATIONS BY APPOINTMENT
PART B	4.	PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS
PART B	5.	NOTICE OF MOTION
PART B	6.	CORRESPONDENCE
PART B	7.	BRIEFINGS
DARTO	•	OUTTON TERRACE PROPOSED NO STORRING DE

PART C 8. CLIFTON TERRACE – PROPOSED NO STOPPING RESTRICTION

PART C 9. FERRYMEAD RESERVE MANAGEMENT PLAN AND TRAM USE

PART B 10. COMMUNITY BOARD ADVISER'S UPDATE

PART B 11. BOARD MEMBERS' QUESTIONS

PART B 12. BOARD MEMBERS' INFORMATION EXCHANGE

1. APOLOGIES

2. CONFIRMATION OF MEETING MINUTES – 17 FEBRUARY 2010

The minutes of the Board's ordinary meeting of 17 February 2010 are attached.

The minutes of the Board's public excluded section of the meeting of 17 February 2010, have been circulated separately to Board members.

CHAIRPERSON'S RECOMMENDATION

That the minutes of the Board's meeting of 17 February 2010 (both open and public excluded sections) be confirmed.

3. DEPUTATIONS BY APPOINTMENT

- 3.1 Melanda Slemint regarding Pedestrian Issues in the Mt Pleasant School area.
- 3.2 Phillip Wright regarding Clause 9, Ferrymead Reserve Management Plan and Tram Use.

4. PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS

5. NOTICES OF MOTION

6. CORRESPONDENCE

7. BRIEFINGS

7.1 Richard Ball, Unit Manager Strategy and Planning and Brigitte de Ronde, Programme Manager District Planning, will brief the Board on the Strategy and Planning Group role and work programme.

8. CLIFTON TERRACE - PROPOSED NO STOPPING RESTRICTION

General Manager responsible:	General Manager City Environment, DDI 941 8608
Officer responsible:	Transport and Greenspace Unit Manager
Author:	Steve Hughes , Traffic Engineer – Community

PURPOSE OF REPORT

1. The purpose of this report is to seek the Hagley/Ferrymead Community Board's approval that the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the eastern side of Clifton Terrace just uphill of Tuawera Terrace.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- 2. Staff have received a request from a resident that the existing No Stopping Restrictions installed outside 69 and 71 Clifton Terrace be extended for a further 10 metres for safety reasons (refer **Attachment 1**).
- 3. Clifton Terrace runs predominantly north/south from Main Road at Clifton Bay up Clifton Hill with a December 2006 recording for a seven day average of 2563 vehicles. It is steep and narrow and in the section that this report relates to it is between 6.8 and 7.4 metres wide.
- 4. Above its intersection with Tuawera Terrace, Clifton Terrace commences to curve to the right as it climbs. The visibility of vehicles travelling in opposite directions on Clifton Terrace is restricted by the curve and by high banks and foliage.
- 5. Along the eastern side of the road, commencing at the southern side of the vehicle entrance to 69 Clifton Terrace, painted no stopping lines extend for 22.5 metres. These lines finish 10 metres below the vehicle entrance into 71 Clifton Terrace leaving sufficient space for a vehicle to park below the entrance. A vehicle parked in this area is approximately 12 to 15 metres from the apex of the right hand curve mentioned above.
- 6. When there are no vehicles parked in this space, vehicles travelling up or down the hill can safely negotiate the bend without having to encroach onto the other side of the road. However when vehicles are parked in this 10 metre space, a vehicle travelling uphill has to cross onto the right hand side of the road to get past. The right turning curve in the road and the steep foliage covered bank at the curve prevents the uphill bound vehicle, which is now on the right hand side of the road, from seeing any approaching downhill bound vehicles. This could result in the two vehicles suddenly becoming aware of each other and on the same side of the road with limited space or time for either to take evasive action. While there is no record of any collision of this nature happening to date, there have been a number of occasions when there has been close calls.
- 7. The extending of the existing 22.5 metres of no stopping restriction on the eastern side of Clifton Terrace for a further 10 metres to the northern or downhill side of the vehicle entrance into 71 Clifton Terrace will stop vehicles from parking in this location and will prevent the need for uphill bound vehicles to cross on to the opposite side of the road. One parking space will be lost as a result of this extension but traffic safety improved.
- 8. Thirteen Consultation Documents were distributed to nearby residences. 78 per cent of the respondents supported the proposal and 22 per cent objected. The Clifton Neighbourhood Committee were consulted and support this proposal. Full details of the results of consultation are contained in clauses 19 to 21.

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

9. The estimated cost of this proposal is approximately \$75.

Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2009-19 LTCCP budgets?

10. The installation of road markings and signs is within the LTCCP Streets and Transport Operational Budgets.

LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS

- 11. Part 1, Clause 5 of the Christchurch City Council Traffic and Parking Bylaw 2008 provides the Council with the authority to install parking restrictions by resolution.
- 12. The Community Boards have delegated authority from the Council to exercise the delegations as set out in the Register of Delegations dated April 2008. The list of delegations for the Community Boards includes the resolution of parking restrictions and Traffic Control Devices.
- 13. The installation of any parking restriction signs and/ or markings must comply with the Land Transport Rule: Traffic Control Devices 2004.

Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration?

14. As above.

ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS

15. Aligns with the Streets and Transport activities by contributing to the Council's Community Outcomes-Safety and Community.

Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2009-19 LTCCP?

16. As above.

ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES

17. The recommendations align with the Council Strategies including the Road Safety Strategy 2004 and the Safer Christchurch Strategy 2005.

Do the recommendations align with the Council's Strategies?

18. As above.

CONSULTATION FULFILMENT

- 19. 13 Consultation Documents were distributed to nearby residences:
 - (a) Nine or 69 per cent were returned with;
 - (b) Seven or 78 per cent indicating support for the proposal, and;
 - (c) Two or 22 per cent objecting.
- 20. The two objectors stated that they believed that a vehicle parked below the vehicle entrance into 71 Clifton Terrace actually caused downhill bound vehicles to slow down. While this may occur in some instances, the parked vehicle also caused uphill bound vehicles onto the downhill bound vehicles side of the road. In this position neither vehicle is easily seen by the other vehicle until they are within 10 to 15 metres of each other.
- 21. The Clifton Neighbourhood Committee were consulted and support the proposal.

STAFF RECOMMENDATION

It is recommended the Hagley/Ferrymead Community Board approve that:

- (a) The existing stopping restrictions on the eastern side of Clifton Terrace commencing 17.5 metres south of its intersection with Tuawera Terrace and extending south for 22.5 metres be revoked.
- (b) The stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the eastern side of Clifton Terrace commencing at a point 17.5 metres south from its intersection with Tuawera Terrace and extending in a southerly direction for a distance of 32.5 metres.

CHAIRPERSON'S RECOMMENDATION

That the staff recommendation be adopted.

9. FERRYMEAD RESERVE MANAGEMENT PLAN AND TRAM USE

General Manager responsible:	General Manager City Environment, DDI 941 8608
Officer responsible:	Asset and Network Planning Unit Manager
Author:	Richard Holland, Team Leader Network Planning Greenspace

PURPOSE OF REPORT

1. The purpose of this report is to respond to a request for a report from the Hagley/Ferrymead Community to provide details of the legality of the tram rails and poles within Ferrymead Reserve. This request followed a deputation by appointment by Mr Philip Wright.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- 2. The Ferrymead Reserve Management Plan (1992) resolved the dispute which goes back 40 years by allowing the tram infrastructure to remain on the reserve but controlling the tram use in line with a previous agreement. The current Management Plan (refer **Attachment 2**, circulated under separate cover), which has been undertaken within the requirements of the Reserves Act 1977, places the responsibility for approving any one-off tram use of the reserve through the Community Board.
- 3. The Heathcote County Council (HCC) purchased the land now known as Ferrymead Reserve in 1963 and in 1964 the District Plan gave direction for the development of the historic park area now known as Ferrymead Reserve. This was to recognise the site as the location of the first railway in New Zealand. The HCC approved the proposed development plans and the existing tram lines were built through the proposed historic reserve. A memorandum of lease in 1968 to protect the Tramway Historical Society's interest was executed by the HCC.
- 4. Use of the Tramway lines through the reserve began in 1970 and in 1973 the Heathcote County Council made Ferrymead Reserve a public recreation area in recognition of the recreation and historic nature of the reserve.
- 5. Mr Wright who first leased the glasshouses, and then in 1972 became the registered proprietor of the adjoining Ferrymead House, made complaints to the HCC shortly after, that the tram use on the tracks was causing alleged damage to the historic house. He also objected to the noise of the trams the impact on his tenants' privacy. Following these complaints an engineer with expertise in the field of soil mechanics concluded that the damage was mainly due to the house age and subsidence.
- 6. The dispute continued through the 1970's until 1978 when all the parties being Mr Wright, the Ferrymead Trust and the Heathcote County Council in a signed agreement (refer **Attachment 1**) restricted the use of the reserve for trams by placing a locked block on the line which would only be unlocked with the approval of the Council and informing Mr Wright.
- 7. During the 1980's the dispute continued and several petitions for and against the tram and the tracks were presented to the HCC and culminated in another engineers report from Lovell Smith and Cusiel Ltd, commissioned by Mr Wright, that conferred generally with the previous report but believed that the potential for settlement of the soil due to the tram vibrations would not be beneficial to Ferrymead House.
- 8. In 1989 after Local Body amalgamation, the Hagley/Ferrymead Community Board was given responsibility for overseeing the 1978 agreement. In 1990 Mr Wright complained to the Ombudsman that the Council had:
 - (a) failed to prevent a nuisance on land under its control, and that the Council has:
 - (b) allowed an unreasonable use of a public reserve.

On the first complaint (a) that the Council has failed to prevent a nuisance the Ombudsman came to the conclusion that the current use of the line under the controlled 1978 agreement is not a nuisance in the legal sense, but is a nuisance in the general sense.

With regard to the second complaint (b) that the Council allowed an unreasonable use of the reserve was not supported by the Ombudsman and that the use by the trams fits well with the historical nature of the reserve and recreational status of the site. The Ombudsman's recommendation was that the Christchurch City Council prepare a management plan for the reserve and that the plan contemplate that the Tramway Historical Society reroute the line away from Mr Wrights house. The Council pursuant to its management plan for the reserve negotiate a new agreement for the usage which would not involve Mr Wright.

- 9. In 1992, the then Parks Unit compiled the management plan for the Ferrymead Reserve under the Reserves Act 1977 provisions, which included full public consultation and submissions process. Under the operative management plan approved by the Council the issues of leaving the tracks and poles on the reserve were fully considered in light of the historic and recreation nature of the reserve. They were approved to stay but use of the trams was restricted as per the 1978 agreement signed by all parties. The Hagley/Ferrymead Community Board has the responsibility of issuing approval for the use of the Ferrymead Reserve for tram use applications from the Tramway Historical Society.
- 10. From records stored at the Linwood Service Centre the use of the tram lines can best be described as very infrequent as the Community Board has approved three main occasions for the tram line use. The occasions were the 10 and 11 January 1998 for the 30th Anniversary of the opening of the Ferrymead Tramway. Again on 16 December 2000, and the Recess Committee of the Hagley/ Ferrymead Community Board gave approval for the use on 6 January 2008 (40th Anniversary of the tramway opening). In addition the trams were given approval to run on 29 December 2007 to test maintenance prior to the 6 January 2008. There may be other times of use not recorded on the file. However following the protests and other actions to the use of the trams on the reserve in 1998 and subsequent complaints from Mr Wright in 2008 the Tramway Historical Society have been reluctant to request use of the line.

MANAGEMENT PLAN

- 11. The 1992 management plan for the Ferrymead Reserve did consider the options of moving the line. This recognised the considerable cost and volunteer labour by the Tramway Historical Society in placing the lines on the land then owned by Heathcote County Council and approved by them. The management plan outlines in detail the movement of the tram lines and costs. The Reserves Hearings Panel had difficulty with the Ombudsman's recommendation regarding rerouting the tramline through the reserve to reduce the nuisance caused to the occupants of Ferrymead House. After considering the options contained in the draft management plan the Hearings Panel concluded that the options contained in the draft plan were not practical on either economic or parks management grounds. The panel took the view that the cost of rerouting the lines at \$60,000 in 1992 could not be justified given that there was a simpler more effective cost of dealing with the problem.
- 12. However, in light of the Ombudsman's findings, the tramway Historical Societies submission that its activities do not create a nuisance was disallowed by the Hearings Panel, which unanimously concluded that the restricted use option, as provided in the 1978 agreement was the key to controlling the nuisance. Strict adherence to this agreement which was freely entered into by all parties which should provide the tenants of Ferrymead House (Mr Wright) with substantial relief from nuisance conditions concluded the Hearings Panel.
- 13. Therefore under the operative management plan the issues of leaving the tracks on the reserve were fully considered in light of the historic and recreation nature of the reserve. Use of the trams will be restricted as per the 1978 agreement signed by all parties. The Hagley/Ferrymead Community Board has the responsibility of issuing approval for the use of the Ferrymead Reserve for tram use applications from the Tramway Historical Society.

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

14. There are no financial implications within the Council approved management plan for Ferrymead Reserve. Consideration of costs to reroute the tram lines were not supported in the operative management plan due to the practical solution of restricting the use by the trams.

Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2009-19 LTCCP budgets?

15. There are no provisions within the LTCCP to do anything as nothing is required within the current management plan.

LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS

16. The Management Plan for Ferrymead Reserve was undertaken under the provisions of section 41 of the Reserves Act 1977.

Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration?

17. The Council has adopted the operative management plan which has been through full consultation, submissions received, a Hearings Panel appointed and the Hearings Panel has reported their determinations to the Council for adoption.

ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS

18. Ferrymead Reserve is a Garden and Heritage Park category, reflecting the historic nature of the reserve. The tram use fits within this heritage park category.

Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2009-19 LTCCP?

19. Garden and Heritage Parks, on page 124 of the LTCCP support the strengthening of Christchurch's identity as the Garden City, protect the city's botanical cultural and social heritage, and encourage recreation for all.

ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES

20. The draft Public Open Space Strategy (2009) gives scope to the retention of Garden and Heritage parks such as the Ferrymead Park.

Do the recommendations align with the Council's strategies?

21. The strategy goal is that public open space is diverse, interesting, and promotes local and City identity catering for iconic landscapes and heritage places. These parks have a significant place in our natural and cultural heritage.

CONSULTATION FULFILMENT

22. The management plan was consulted fully through the process under the Reserves Act 1977.

STAFF RECOMMENDATION

It is recommended that the Hagley/Ferrymead Community Board:

(a) Acknowledge the requirements of the 1992 operative Management Plan for Ferrymead Reserve and the resolution of the long standing dispute within the management plan.

(b) Endorse the agreed method of controlling the use of the reserve for trams by the Tramway Historical Society by a locked block to which was agreed to by all parties including Mr Wright in 1978, and the Hagley/Ferrymead Community Board continue to follow that agreement when granting use.

CHAIRPERSON'S RECOMMENDATION

- (a) That the staff recommendation be adopted.
- (b) That the Hagley/Ferrymead Community Board establish a sub-committee, comprising of the Board Chairperson, Deputy Chairperson and John Freeman, to consider any application from the Tramway Historical Society to operate the tram in the reserve.

BACKGROUND

The following information is a very short summary of all the information which is mainly covered in the management plan.

- 23. The Heathcote County Council (HCC) purchased the land now known as Ferrymead Reserve in 1963 from Mr Len Shearman who had owned the house and land for 56 years. Mr D Hamilton purchased the homestead house that contained Ferrymead House which was substantially rebuilt by Mr Steadman in 1922. In 1964 following proposals to develop the historic site as a reserve the Heathcote County District Plan gave direction for the development of the historic park area now known as Ferrymead Reserve. This site is the area of the Ferrymead Station at the terminus of the first railway in New Zealand and that the land be developed as a recreational and historic area.
- 24. In 1965 through to 1966 plans were developed by the Ferrymead Project Committee the forrunner of the Ferrymead Trust to place the tramlines on this land. The Heathcote County Council adopted the recommendation of the Reserves Committee in April 1966 that the proposed development plans be adopted. The lines were built through the proposed historic reserve and the HCC executed a memorandum of lease in 1968 to protect the Tramway Historical Society's interest.
- 25. In December 1969 Mr Wright approached Mr Hamilton the owner of the homestead block to lease the glasshouses on his property and later they entered into a sale and purchase agreement for the purchase of the land which included the homestead block and the historic Ferrymead House. In 1972 Mr Wright became the registered proprietor of the land beside the reserve and objected to the tramline operation through the reserve due to the noise of the trams, the impact on his privacy and the alleged impact on the structure of his historic home Ferrymead House.
- 26. Use of the Tramway through the reserve began two years prior in 1970 after tracks were laid on then Heathcote County Council (HCC) land and due to the shortage of developed tracks within the Ferrymead Historic Park at the time. In 1973 the Heathcote County Council made Ferrymead Reserve a public recreation area.
- 27. During 1973 The Tramway Historical Society provided an engineers report by Mr Evans that concluded the alleged damage to Ferrymead House was caused by its age and subsidence and not the running of the trams.
- 28. The Tramway Historical Society provided this information to the HCC in 1974 and there followed much discussion between the Council and the three parties resulting in the HCC seeking a legal opinion and looking at tram use options up until 1978.

- 29. In 1978 there was a meeting that resolved the issue between the Tramway Historical Society and Mr Wright, resulting in an agreement that was signed by both parties and the Heathcote County Council. The agreement was that a block be placed on the tram line to lock off use and the key be held by the Council. The key was only to be released to the Ferrymead Trust when approval for use had been given by the Council or by such subcommittee with delegated authority for trams to operate on that portion of line beyond the block, and that Mr Wright be advised on all occasions before such approval is given.
- 30. Debate on the use of Ferrymead Reserve by trams continued through the 1980's with their use being cited as a restricting factor for the reserve and the poles an eyesore. In 1988 a further engineers report conferred with most of the conclusions in the 1973 engineers report, but stated further that the potential for settlement of the soil due to external vibration should not be dismissed.
- 31. Just prior to Local Government Amalgamation in 1989 the HCC by resolution declared the Ferrymead Reserve as a recreation reserve under the Reserves Act 1977.
- 32. Since 1990 the Hagley/Ferrymead Community Board has the responsibility for the overseeing of the 1978 tram line block lock agreement.
- 33. Mr Wright, in 1990, made a complaint to the Ombudsman's office to the effect that the Christchurch City Council had failed to prevent a nuisance on land under its control, and the Council had allowed an unreasonable use of a public reserve.
- 34. Findings by the Ombudsman in relation to the two complaints were that the first complaint that the Council has failed to prevent a nuisance on land under its control was sustained on general rather than legal grounds. The second complaint that the Council has allowed unreasonable use of a public reserve was not sustained.
- 35. The Ombudsman further recommended that the Christchurch City Council complete its management plan for the reserve as soon as possible, and that it is in the best interests of the Tramway Historical Society to reroute the tram line away from Mr Wright's house. In 1991 to 1992 the current Ferrymead Reserve Management Plan was developed and adopted.
- 36. In 2009, the Ferrymead Residents Group, of which Mr Phillip Wright is a member, wrote to the Chief Executive regarding removing the tram poles and tramway tracks from near his house on the reserve as recommended by the Chief Ombudsman. A response provided to the Group advised that a report regarding this matter would be provided to the Hagley/Ferrymead Community Board.

- 10. COMMUNITY BOARD ADVISER'S UPDATE
- 11. BOARD MEMBERS' QUESTIONS
- 12. BOARD MEMBERS' INFORMATION EXCHANGE